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PACKAGING THE DEVELOPING ARTS FOR AN INCREASE IN TOURIST TRADE 

Donald Dunstan 

Governments in Australia have been rather late in recognising 
tourism as an important part of governmental activity. When as 
Minister I• became responsible for the Tourist Bureau in South 
Australia I found th^t previous governments had devoted very poor 
resources to it. It was not well staffed; it was not well funded 
and it was regarded as being utterly at the periphery. That 
attitude in Australia has quite changed. Every government in 
Australia now sees tourism as an important part of economic 
development. 

The reason for this is quite clear. In the period of the 70's 
there was a very considerable period of expansion in educational 
resources. The assumption was made that we would be able through 
this expansion to cope with the need for. trained white collar 
workers in service industries because that's where we expected 
-them to get the jobs. Well the jobs didn't occur in the service 
industries at the rate expected. The influence of the silicon 
chip had a very rapid effect and there was, in many areas of the 
service industry, a contraction of employment. 

Governments were then forced, in their economic strategies, to 
think where the jobs were going to come from. Obviously not in 
any remarkable expansion of secondary industry; any expansion in 
the mining industry was not going to be labour intensive. One 
area became obvious as an area of expansion, and that was the 
supply of services to leisure, hospitality and . travel. 
Governments found, here and elsewhere, that populations are ageing 
and this produced more people with available time and 
discretionary income who want to travel and be entertained. So 
all governments in Australia have accepted that tourism is an area 
in which you are able to create jobs more readily than any other 
area of the service industry. 

Tourism is now forecast to be the single largest employer in the 
world by the year 2000. Already in some States it is already the 
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single largest employer. In Victoria at the moment it is running 
about equal third in employment capacity with the building 
industry and ahead of the manufacturing industry. 

It's important to governments in devoting resources to tourism 
that the arts form a part of the attraction to tourists. It. is 
also clear that when governments are spending substantial money on 
the arts they, must get the best value in creation of employment 
from the . money they spend. Therefore governments look to the 
possibility of attracting tourists. When the Victorian Government 
agreed to sponsor the extension of the Spoleto Festival to 
Victoria, one of the major arguments used by the Department of 
Management and Budgets in that State was the Festival's tourist 
potential; that it would give us marked international notice and 
attract tourists to it. 

The attraction of tourists to arts activities can happen in two 
ways. The first is the direct attraction of paying tourists to 
arts, occasions and events. The second is the indirect attraction 
of tourists, because of arts activity generally . in a particular 
community. Tourists can be attracted to communities with an arts 
climate even when they don't intend to take any particular part as 
audience or viewer. And that flow-off is very important. Having 
established South Australia as a major centre for the arts in 
Australia, we were able to sell it as a tourist attraction without 
having actual packages for people to come to see the arts. A 
great many of those people who go to the Sydney Opera House do not 
go to a performance there; they go to see a remarkable sculpture 
and a much talked-about building,. And so this indirect effect of 
the arts within the community can be important in selling a 
tourism destination. 

But it is important naturally enough to governments that tourists 
be attracted to arts events as paying customers. To arts 
administrators as well the tourist dollar is something that can be 
vital in the economics of running a centre or an event and here we 
really need to examine some practical means of ensuring that you 
get those people into audiences and paying. 

Let me give you an example of the sorts of gaps that exist between 
those in the tourist industry actually selling to tourists and 
those running arts events who go to tourist bodies and say 'please 
sell us'. Victoria's 150th year has just ended. The Board of the 
150th said some fairly terse things about the need for the Tourism 
Commission to sell the 150th. And I had to say to them time and 
again: 'You don't apparently realise what the modes of sale are. 
If you want us to sell events we must have sufficient lead time to 
do it and sufficient certainty as to events so that we can get 
them into packages and wholesalers' manuals'. Without that, you 
are not going to get terribly many extra tourists. 

Before getting to the actual modes of sale/ let's just look at the 
market to which we are selling. The greatest attention in 
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Australia is being given to international tourism to Australia. 
International tourism of course gets this attention because the 
international tourist spends more money than the domestic tourist. 
And quite markedly so. At the moment there are just over one 
million international tourists coming to Australia. That is a 
tiny part of the international market and at this stage we are 
only getting the little bit at the top of the barrel. But the 
potential for expansion of international tourism is remarkable. 

We are not going to get a tremendous growth in European tourists 
because of the long haul to Australia. The European tourist 
market will be a fairly specialised one of those who can afford 
it. 

But here within the Pacific basin we are surrounded by major 
affluent areas of the world. Japan is one of the most affluent 
nations already and steadily becoming the most affluent. It has a 
growing number of people involved in international travel and a 
growing number with the ^capability of international travel. 
Travel to Australia from Japan is increasing at the rate of 26 per 
cent per year. We had 85,000 Japanese tourists last year and are 
expecting, on the forecasts of the Industrial Bank of Japan, 
something in the region of 250,000 in 1988. The growth in tourism 
from the USA is forecast at the moment at about a 15 per cent 
growth. That growth is largely from the West Coast which has the 
largest population with discretionary time and discretionary 
income anywhere in the world. It is not a longer haul to 
Australia for them than it is to Europe. 

From the rest of South East Asia - from the affluent areas of Hong 
Kong and Malaysia we have at the moment a growth rate of about 8 
per cent per annum. We can expect therefore that the target set 
for 1988 by the Australian Tourist Commission of 2 million 
international tourists is achievable. 

With in Australia domestic travel is increasing at the rate of 
about 4 per cent per annum though to certain areas it is 
increasing much more quickly. We have seen a steady growth now 
for some time in interstate and intrastate tourism, i.e. more, 
people actually taking holidays than were before. 

How do you market the arts to international tourists? Let's look 
now at the structure we presently have for selling tourism 
internationally. It is important for you to understand the way in 
which this structure operates because only by understanding that 
can you actually get to the selling point. The responsibility for 
international tourism - for publicity and general marketing -
rests with the Australian Tourist Commission. The ATC is funded 
by the Commonwealth Government with membership from . the 
Commonwealth department, the States and the tourism industry. The 
Commission operates offices in most of the major tourist markets 
of the world and it organises marketing activities which are 
heavily concentrated on the travel trade - the travel wholesalers. 
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It does do some consumer marketing but that is a minor part of its 
activity. 

Travel wholesalers are the people who put together packages, that 
is, packaged tours, and they sell that product to the retail 
travel trade. If you go into. a retailer's office somewhere in 
Houston and say you want to travel to Australia they'll produce a 
wholesaler's brochure. It might be Jetabout, or Jetset or 
something like this with a series of travel packages in it. And 
in purchasing that travel package you're paying some commission to 
the retailer, a part to the . wholesaler and the rest to the 
operators. The wholesalers negotiate with travel operators in 
this country - the. inbound tour operators - in order to get the 
hotel component and the local travel. There are always some 
electives but they are fairly set tours. They endeavour to 
provide the greatest variety of these set tours in order to manage 
the variety of the market. The wholesalers' manuals are published 
about this time of the year (November) with their contents 
finalised about the middle of the year. if you want them to sell 
till the end of 1986 you need to be in the wholesalers' manual 
now. 

If you're not in that manual the opportunity of being sold 
overseas is slight. Even people travelling independently will go 
to retailers for brochures and will receive the wholesalers' 
manuals which tell them what is to be seen. So I invite you to 
look at the ATC's brochure Co-operative Marketing Opportunities. 
? n , p a9 e 4' t h e ,visit Australia Travel Planner- provides 
information on activities. The Australian products directory 
includes people who have actually got in there with specific 
things to be sold in packages. The travel producers conduct 
workshops with selected tour operators. The major part of the 
selling is done by the retail trade on material that has been put 
together in these workshops. To get into these you have to have 
somebody at the various travel shows to say, 'Yes we've got this 
package for you - we can fit into your manual' and they've got to 
have sufficiently precise information before accepting it for 
their manual. 

Here lies a big problem for the arts. It is.possible for instance 
to put the 198.6 Adelaide Festival into wholesalers' manuals but at 
the time that it goes into the manual the 1986 Festival program 
has not been announced. People therefore are simply having to 
take it on trust that the Adelaide Festival is going to. be so good 
that they will come willy nilly, not knowing what they are going 
to see when they get here. That can work with something like the 
Adelaide Festival which now has an established reputation, but for 
other venues - unless it is a much talked of building like the 
Opera House - people want to know what they are going to see. How 
can you tell them what play they are going to see in the Victorian 
Arts Centre when they come next year? The Melbourne Theatre 
Company has only just now determined next year's program - far too 
late to go into a wholesalers' brochure. This is something that 
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needs to be addressed urgently if we are to do better at selling 
the arts-for tourism. We have to provide more lead time in order 
to say what it is we are going to sell to people. Otherwise all 
you can do is say, as we do for the Victorian Arts Centre, 'Here 
is a marvellous venue; we have great shows here and we can 
guarantee that you will get to see a show here, but we can't tell 
you what it is' - not a very persuasive argument to wholesalers. 
This business of really addressing the market well ahead is 
vitally important. 

Let us turn now to the problem in the domestic market. For the 
domestic market it is of course easier to provide information in 
time for people to make decisions about their travel. Australians 
can be making their bookings now for specific events at the 
Adelaide Festival, because the tour packages sold for the Festival 
are not for the most part sold within Australia. The things that 
are sold by travel'agents in Australia are the long haul packages 
to particular travel destinations like those in North Queensland, 
Norfolk Island, Western Australia and the Northern Territory where 
the agent is able to get enough money back from the airfare to 
make it worth while selling tourism. Otherwise what you will see 
in Australian travel agencies for the most part is a holiday 
package in Fiji or in Bali, New Guinea, Japan, Hong Kong or 
Europe. This is because Australian tourists, even if they take 
one airfare, are going to do the rest of their touring by car, 
booking a motel night here or there. Such travel patterns do not 
pay the travel agent sufficiently. Getting into the wholesalers 
manuals in Australia is therefore less important, though it can 
still be pretty useful. 

For domestic tourism it is a question of making use of the State 
tourism organisations which are the largest organisations selling 
tourism in Australia. They are able to put together their own 
packages for you. It is vital that you work through the State 
tourism organisations as they all supplement the work of the 
Australian Tourist Commission for international tourism. If 
you're going to try and sell at, say, the International Travel 
Bourse in Berlin or the Corroboree presentation in London on your 
own, you'll find it a pretty tough sort of game. You can get help 
from the State organisations all of which attend those operations 
on behalf of their own State areas'. 

Why are the States involved in the ATC area overseas talking to 
wholesalers? The reason is that the Australian Tourist Commission 
is never product specific. It won't put up product specific 
information. What it will do is put out general information about 
venues or destinations but if you want to sell the Colonial Tram 
Car Restaurant in Melbourne and the entertainment aboard it, for 
example, you have got to have a State organisation there to do it 
or the Colonial Tram Car has to be there itself. In relation to 
your own arts events or venues, the State organisations can help 
get your material into the manuals, given the kind of specific 
information which I pointed out earlier is vital to them to do it.. 
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Within the States the State tourism bodies all have interstate 
offices and interstate campaigns. Quite often they are run. in 
conjunction. We are not simply marketing a whole series of 
separate destinations; we have co-operative efforts and we can get 
these efforts jelled into marketing operations on behalf of people 
from within several States. 

Let me give you one further example of what is needed. We found 
both nationally and internationally that there was an increasing 
interest in adventure. We have a tremendous amount of adventure 
in Victoria but we did not have • much material about it. The 
existing adventure operators were all very small so we got them 
together and offered to take their material. Unfortunately their 
brochures said things like, 'when you get to Mansfield, you turn 
left at the stile and there you will find us in such and such a 
stables'. Now that is useless, not only for the international 
traveller, but even the domestic one. You have to say what the 
package is in order to get people to the area and then to 
Mansfield, and then to the adventure. It is this kind of detailed 
information which is necessary to sell venues and events. If we 
have it then I believe that the State tourism organisations, in 
co-operation with the arts industry, can do a job of marketing 
which so far has not effectively happened within Australia. There 
is a tremendous, not only individual, but group market out there 
to be tapped and we haven't begun to tap it yet. I hope I have 
pointed to a few of the practicalities involved in getting it 
done. 
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